

MINUTES – College Representative Council (CRC) 3 2020

Wednesday 6 May 2020

Zoom - 6:15pm

https://anu.zoom.us/j/92713353064?pwd=OWdnT0lsRDBJMW5ZazY1L2FIT2lqQT09

Meeting ID: 927 1335 3064 Password: 026692

Item 1: Meeting Open and Apologies

Meeting open: 6:17pm

1.1 Acknowledgement of Country

We acknowledge the Ngunnawal and Ngambri people as the Traditional Custodians of the land on which ANUSA operates, and on the various lands across Australia on which we meet today. We recognise the continuing connection to lands, waters, and communities of all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. We pay our respect to Elders, past and present, and commit to standing with our First Nations people.

1.2 Apologies

A few apologies were received by the General Secretary.

1.3 Passing of previous meetings minutes (CRC 2 2020)

Mover: Lachy Seconder: James

Passes

Procedural motion moved by James to suspend the standing orders insofar as to allow for discussion. Passes.

Item 2: Executive Reports

2.1 President's Report (L. Day) [Reference A]

Procedural motion proposed to move all reports en bloc. Passes.

- Pastoral care review is underway. Uni is looking at how pastoral care roles work. Working with IHC on this. If you have thoughts on this and you're a previous SR, you should be contacted by your previous res hall President. Get in touch with Lachy if that is proving difficult.
- Uni has announced that they are launching 5 new short courses. Following up what

- enrolment status people who enrol in these courses are.
- ANUSA will be looking at potentially reopening its office from June 2nd in line with the university. In conversation with the ANUSA Operations Manager and the WH&S Officer about how to re-open in a safe way. Unlikely that ANUSA will re-open for inperson appointments and staff are likely to be on a roster. Will open conversations with representatives about what they would like.

2.2 Vice President's Report (M. Janagaraja) [Reference B]

- Have received emails from College Reps. Some of the most common questions are about whether students can apply for financial grants for textbooks depends on whether they are experiencing financial hardship.
- Pushed through at last Teaching Continuity group for fail grades to not count towards GPA. This has to pass through AQAC and Academic Board.
- Will put out a survey on semester two.

The Chair is passed to Lachy with no dissent.

2.3 General Secretary's Report (T. Heslington) [Reference C]

• Only update is that there was an out-of-session AQAC motion.

Item 3: College Representative Reports

3.1 College of Arts and Social Sciences [Reference D]

- Had CASS Education Committee meeting on Monday. Two main things discussed were Proctorio and timeline for semester two. Lots of concerns were raised by Heads of Schools about the hybrid system that is being proposed by the university. Large courses will prove to be an issue. Emphasised student outrage about Proctorio.
- Four schools have said they won't use Proctorio. School of Philosophy have added on Monday that they won't use it too. CASS Pandemic Grant will be established this is in progress at the moment.
- Q: Is CASS intending on using their existing scholarship/bursary mechanisms to give out these grants?
 - o A: Not sure on the details yet.
 - A: CASS as a large college has a travel budget that won't be used. This will be implemented into the bursary.

3.2 College of Engineering and Computer Science [Reference E]

- Only ongoing academic issue is the use of Proctorio. Courses are planning to trial Proctorio, but don't have confirmation about whether they'll use it yet.
- Access to software for CECS students has been resolved. Still some compatibility issues with certain computers.
- Have been convening with Honours Convenors to give support to students who may be struggling to find a supervisor for next semester. Form for registering interest has gone up.
- Q: Have you set a date for the Honours event?
 - A: Will close the form in two weeks, then give two weeks for students and Convenors to reach out to each other, and then those who haven't found someone will be invited to the event.

3.3 College of Law [Reference F]

- Law has offered an increased number of autumn and winter courses. Increased from two to ten offerings. Couple of students have been concerned about the cap on numbers for these courses. Law can't increase the caps, but they've communicated the reasons why to students.
- Law won't be using Proctorio for semester one courses.
- Had students follow up about the LLB review. Wayne Morgan said that they're hoping to have the final draft approved by teaching staff this month, then released.
- College has given us clarity about how CRS grades will impact Honours marking.
- Law has said they'll give students who are doing clinical and internship programs clarity towards the end of this week about whether they will be running.

3.4 College of Sciences, Health and Medicine [Reference G]

- Main issue is Proctorio. Sent out a feedback form for students to let us know if Proctorio was being used. Lots of courses are not clear on whether they will use Proctorio. ADE cannot institute a college-wide policy. We have been contacting Course Convenors to ask if they will use alternative forms of assessment.
- Q: What are the dates for National Science Week?
 - o A: 15th-23rd August.
- Q: What will happen if Science Week cannot be in-person?
 - o A: Will be ran completely online.

3.5 College of Business and Economics [Reference H]

- CBE reached out and asked for a feedback document. They're expecting to go mostly remote for semester two.
- In the Education Committee meeting, Proctorio came up. Have reiterated issues about Proctorio and problems that students have had with their courses. CBE are only getting access to Proctorio this week. Have not heard of any courses using it yet. ADE said it was up to Course Convenor discretion. Some courses in CBE are subject to external accreditation.
- CBE are not running any winter courses.
- Q: Heard things about course quality issues with certain courses can you provide any updates?
 - A: Received complaints about this which have been forwarded to the Convenor. Ask people with Micro 2 and 3 concerns to forward them to us.
- Q: What's the next step for such poor quality courses if the Course Convenor isn't receptive?
 - o A: Just received an email from the Head of Research School of Economics about this issue. These courses have been issues for the past two years. Will be escalating it. Broader College might have influence outside of RSE.
- Q: Brief being given to Convenors next semester is to not use lectures from previous years.
 - o A: Have got a lot of feedback about this.
- Q: We got a copy of the grade distribution report for the top ten and bottom ten courses for sem two last year, and CBE had a couple of courses that gave out no HDs. Has there been discussion about how grading might look with COVID-19?
 - o A: Haven't seen the grade distributions but will follow up.
 - Q: ECON3056 had 0 HDs. Those two courses were the only ones who gave out 0 HDs.

• Q: At the last Academic Board, received a grade distribution list. This also monitors the percentage change in grades each year. From what I can tell from Academic Board, if someone decides not to include their grade for a course, they won't collect their number grade which will affect grade distributions.

3.6 College of Asia Pacific [Reference I]

- Had some discussion from members of the Student Centre about Proctorio. Have been told it may be good for language and economics courses, but don't know which courses will be affected or dates it will be announced.
- Have had students complain about graduation being pushed back by the cancellation of overseas courses. Have discussed whether summer and winter courses could be added, but not much has been said yet.
- Had a fair amount more people come to us during this period than they have previously. Wondering if this has been a trend.
- Q: Have had the exact opposite in CECS barely any emails from students at the moment compared to the start of the year.
 - A: We've had information nights about degrees which may have led to people asking us questions related to CAP.

Mover: Lachy

Seconder: Kriti

Passes

Item 4: Discussion Items

4.1 Course quality/end of year survey

Lachy: The SWIRL surveys will be occurring instead of the SELTs. This feedback will go to ANU Evalutions. Individual grievances are unlikely to be dealt with in a way that we would like. Would like to collate everyone's feedback now to use at committee meetings. For context, there were two main components: general wellbeing (physical safety, access to technology, etc.) and academic quality.

Feedback:

- Feedback on specific questions:
 - They included question that proved access to technology. Thought they should also ask whether people have access to an adequate study environment.
- Broad feedback on the survey itself:
 - o What is the survey for?
 - Surveying all students and academics about how this semester has been. May inform standards for remote courses next semester. Also will inform how the uni responds to these situations in the future.
 - Asked a question about physical and emotional safety. Concerned about disclosures through this survey – what is the limit in terms of legal implications for anonymity? Would be curious as to what the uni is hoping to gain from a question like this. May need more resources alongside the question.
 - Would there be some benefit in an optional question where students can indicate what College they study in? There have been disparities across

Colleges.

- There are identifying questions in there gender (opt-out), citizenship/residency, College of study.
- Are there options to split your answers depending on what College you want to answer for if you're a double degree student?

Item: 5: Other Business

5.1 CRS/NCN grade application process

Madhu: Period of time after results are released, students will be able to email an email address to ask for courses to be changed to the CRS/NCN grading system. Registrar will just check that people are coursework students. There has been discussion over what an acceptable timeframe is for this. Leniency will be given for students who can't reach out in this timeframe. Most supported timeframe at the moment is one week. Unsure if this is enough.

- Would prefer longer. Two weeks would give students time to speak to their Course Convenor.
 - Q: What would students be emailing Course Convenors about for this process?
 - A: Evaluating marks and the reasons they've been given.
 - With Law, there are Honours implications for choosing to take CRS. A lot of students probably haven't looked into this yet. They'll need to get advice on the Honours impact.
- Q: Whatever the process is decided for this semester, will it be maintained for next semester if learning is still online?
 - A: General consensus is that CRS/NCN grading system was implemented due to the disruption. If students are given the right expectation from the start and courses are quality, it would be appropriate to go back to the normal system. Leniency should still be in place though.

5.2 Plagiarism

- Q: Have a friend in COMP1100 there was an email sent to the entire course about plagiarism. Have there been more incidences of plagiarism?
 - A: Had two emails from the same course about plagiarism accusations. But that's all.

5.3 Governance Review committee

• James: Will be reaching out to everyone after next Working Group meeting about more feedback.

5.4 Proctorio

• Skanda: Continuing to work on the masterlist. It has been narrowed down to particular courses and schools. Will be putting out information to students with the email template that has been in the works. If you get any updates from those Schools on courses that are definitely not using Proctorio, let Skanda know.

Item 6: Meeting Close Meeting close: 7:05pm

Expected close of meeting 8pm

Reference A

Refer to the President's SRC 3 report.

Reference B

Refer to the Vice-President's SRC 3 report.

Reference C

Refer to the General Secretary's SRC 3 report.

Reference D

CASS Representatives Report CRC 3

James Eveille and Samuel Lee

Executive Summary

- 1. Acknowledgements and College Update
- 2. COVID-19 Continuity Updates
- 3. Proctorio within CASS
- 4. Meetings and Updates
- 5. Ongoing consultation and Education Workshops
- 6. Miscellaneous

1. Acknowledgements and College Update

The start to the second half of the semester has been relatively quiet for both of us beyond issues we address later with Proctorio. We've received a few pieces of correspondence from students with concerns surrounding assessment structures and general class-based issues which we've been able to resolve directly with course reps and course conveners. Otherwise our focus has been on ANUSA wide issues such as Proctorio. We are particularly pleased with the ongoing campaigns and efforts from ANUSA and the broader student body, including those student societies within CASS who were very proactive on the issue of Proctorio. We would like to congratulate and thank all student representatives for their activism and work regarding this issue. We continue to encourage any CASS student with any issues or concerns about anything to get in touch with us via our email sa.cass@anu.edu.au or via our Facebook page inbox https://www.facebook.com/anusaCASSreps/. We are working hard to be as proactive and responsive as we can be in this ongoing situation.

2. COVID-19 Continuity Updates

The big issue across the College in our last report were issues with assessments and the transition to online learning. We are pleased that a significant amount of issues raised with us were resolved quickly with the College and that the College administration were very proactive and responsive to our feedback. Broadly, the transition to online learning within CASS has been done with general success and we are very pleased with the efforts most of the schools have done to ensure their courses can be as accessible and responsive to the situation as possible.

Now that the second half of the semester is upon us, we anticipate the number of concerns around assessment structures and scheduling to be minimal (apart from exams that will use the Proctorio software). We are being vigilant about issues that we are hearing through a multitude of channels and we are looking to get some more feedback on the transition from students and advice from them on what the College can learn from this experience so that CASS can be better prepared in the event an event like this were to occur in the future.

3. Proctorio within CASS

We are fundamentally opposed to the use of Proctorio across the university and are greatly concerned about the likelihood of its use within CASS courses this semester. We contacted the Associate Dean for Education, Geoff Hinchcliffe, about the use of Proctorio within CASS who informed us it was his expectation that some courses within the College would use the software to conduct invigilation within their courses. So far though we have not received notice of any specific CASS course definitely using Proctorio.

We are very disappointed that the use of Proctorio will not be blanket banned across the College and have since contacted the individual Schools to get updates on the use of Proctorio within their courses on Tuesday 28th April. We have received confirmation that the School of History, the School of Sociology, the School of Art and Design and the School of Demography will NOT be using Proctorio across their schools. We hope other Schools will follow suit and we will continue to advocate on that matter. It is worth noting as well that according to Denise Ferris, the Head of School of Art and Design, that the school did not even need to consider using proctorio anyways because their examination process is very different and does not require invigilation. Below is a detailed table summary of all nine undergraduate schools of CASS we reached out to and their response in regards to the use of proctorio in their school.

CASS School	Date Response Received	Use of Proctorio
Archaeology & Anthropology	No response so far	ТВС
Art & Design	Wednesday 29 th April	None, noted that examination process is different and does not require invigilation
Demography	Tuesday 28 th April	None
History	Tuesday 28 th April	None
Literature, Language & Linguistics	No response so far	ТВС
Music	No response so far	ТВС
Philosophy	No response so far	ТВС
Politics & International Relations	No response so far	ТВС
Sociology	Tuesday 28th April	None

Proctorio remains a fundamental breach of trust between the university and students. The privacy and security issues and the accessibility concerns raised have not been adequately addressed by the university. We are frankly very disappointed that the university has gone down this path and are very frustrated that the response from the university has been poor and not directly addressed concerns raised by ANUSA, student societies and the broader student body. ANU must and should lift their game when it comes to important issues like this in the future.

4. Meetings and Updates

On 2pm Friday May 1st we held a virtual meeting with the Associate Dean of Education, Geoff Hinchcliffe, to discuss ongoing issues and concerns within CASS. Professor Hinchcliffe again confirmed that there was nothing stopping CASS courses from using Proctorio and that it was a convener by convener basis. However, he did remark that CASS courses will always try to look for a Plan B to using Proctorio and encouraged us to make students views known about Proctorio at the upcoming CASS Education Committee meeting. We also spoke to Professor Hinchcliffe about the student perspective on auto-transcripts given the strong opposition from the CASS Education Committee at the last meeting. We pointed out how it helps students with accessibility issues and different learning styles and were pleased to hear Professor Hinchcliffe agree with our consensus. Professor Hinchcliffe informed us that the Bachelor of Arts Review is on-hold due to the ongoing crisis, but that the first year CASS "My College" Wattle page was going well. We hope to make these meetings a regular occurrence before every CASS Education Committee meeting so we can provide the Associate Dean a more detailed perspective of students on various issues. We thank Professor Hinchcliffe to listening to our and students' concerns.

On 11am Monday May 4th, we attended a CASS Education Committee meeting. This meeting occurred after reports for CRC were due and we will give an oral report at the meeting about the meeting itself.

Additionally, several internal ANUSA meetings on COVID-19 Continuity and Proctorio occurred since last CRC. These meetings were on the 15th, 16th and 23rd April with a CASS Representative attending all of them. The bulk of these meetings were about Proctorio and we are pleased with the progress being made by ANUSA and the campaign ANUSA is running on these issues. **We would also like to thank the ANUSA Executive and other ANUSA members for keeping us up to date with the COVID 19 situation and decisions as they progress** and assure them that we feel very much in the loop of what is happening.

5. Ongoing consultation and Education Workshops

Ongoing consultation is a challenge we are facing due to the inability to hold our intended in person consultation hours. Instead we have been as proactive with issues we've seen on online forums and have been encouraging students as much as possible to contact us through our email or Facebook page. We continue to urge all students to get in touch with any issues, concerns or feedback through our email sa.cass@anu.edu.au.

Samuel has been running a series of education workshops to help provide academic support to CASS students. The nature of these workshops has changed drastically due to the COVID 19 outbreak, however content still remains the same and beneficial.

The first series of "workshops" were done in conjunction with the Society of Arts and Social Sciences (SASS) and ANU Academic Skills, catering specifically to CASS students. Samuel and SASS worked and discussed together with Vivien Silvey from Academic Skills to create videos on **How to reference Harvard style**, **How to reference Chicago style** and **How to structure and write essays** for Art and Social Science subjects. These were done in a video format to allow CASS students to be able to go back and use these videos as a reference many times. There was also a virtual question and answer session on **3pm Wednesday 22**nd **April** where Vivien was able to answer questions students had in regards to these videos. **We would like to thank Vivien and ANU Academic Skills in all their hard work helping create and present these videos. We would also like to thank SASS Vice-President of Education Varshini Viswanath for her collaboration and help.** Links to the videos on YouTube can be found below:

Harvard Referencing: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=q5BFffy9ntw&feature=youtu.be

Chicago Referencing: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NNOfZSmNqxQ&feature=youtu.be

Essay Structure and Writing: https://youtu.be/t1V4CuHjz2A

Another workshop collaboration Samuel and SASS did was with ANU Careers. We were delighted to get Susanne Jones on board from ANU Careers to help us present a careers workshop on How to search for jobs that relate to your interests for CASS students. This virtual workshop ran at 6pm Tuesday 5th May. Again, we would like to thank Susanne for all her hard work presenting this workshop. We hope to work again with SASS, Vivien, ANU Academic Skills, Susanne and ANU Careers on more (hopefully in-person) workshops in the future.

6. Miscellaneous

OGM 1 was held on 23 April. A motion against Proctorio was put forward and we were very happy to support it and the campaign in this meeting. An additional motion with electoral reforms to the position of College Representatives was also put forward. A large discussion occurred at the meeting

about the proposed reforms and the substantive motion was split into its two aspects. We were pleased to support reforms to the casual vacancy mechanism used in the event of a vacancy within the CRC. The first aspect, relating to electoral reforms to do with ticketing and split election results, was ultimately voted down and we both voted against these reforms for several reasons James litigated in the meeting. We are disappointed that no consultation was given to any College Representatives about these reforms in advance; but we hope that the established Electoral Reform Committee will address these issues more broadly.

SRC 3 was held on 29 April. We both attended and were pleased to see the SRC endorse a number of motions relating to proctorio and workers' rights.

James attended a meeting of the Governance Review Working Committee on 28 April. A lot was discussed, and James intends to hold broader consultation with the rest of the CRC as a timeline and discussions continue.

On 15th April Samuel had a meeting with Madhu and Susan Scarlett (new Timetabling Project Manager) about the Timetabling Class Allocation Project. The meeting was constructive. Madhu and Samuel then sought feedback from the ANUSA Timetabling Steering Group on 22nd April about some of the issues Susan wanted student input on. This again was very enlightening. Samuel would like to thank Madhu for her hard work on this committee and many other committees as well. Samuel would also like to thank all the department officers and college representatives that agreed to be on the timetabling steering group to help provide a diverse and multi-college opinion on this new timetable. He also encourages all college representatives who would like to get involved to do so and let him know.

On 29th April Samuel attended the Disability Action Plan Committee meeting. Samuel is excited to be the College Representative for this committee and applauds the work of Zoe Ranganathan, the DSA Officer.

Reference E





COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING AND COMPUTER SCIENCE REPRESENTATIVES' REPORT #3

[Sophie Burgess & Kriti Tripathi]

Main Updates

- There are issues regarding access to some key software used by CECS students.
- There are two courses in CECS intending to potentially use Proctorio (details below).
- Activities to support potential CECS honours students are being planned.

Academic Issues

Agenda	Further Information	
Ongoing: Proctoio for Final Exams	There are currently two CECS courses which are planning to trial and potentially use Proctorio. At this stage, we do not have further details about which courses these are.	
Resolved: Access to software and system kernels	ANU's "My Digital Campus" option did not originally fully support CECS students, with several software gaps. Solidworks (used in courses such as ENGN1211, ENGN2300) was not present, however feedback has been taken on board and it has recently been added. As far as we are aware, there are no more major persisting issues regarding access to software in CS or ENG courses. Mac compatibility with some software types may still be an issue for a small number of students, however no recent feedback has been provided in this space.	
Resolved: Assessment Weightings	Conveners of concerned courses have been approached, and solutions have been discussed. ENGN2219 reintroduced their Mid-Semester Exam. COMP1730 is unable to reintroduce a Mid-Sem Exam, however is offering an optional practice exam for students with feedback and marking. Options for the final exam are yet to be finalised. ENGN3226 had incorrect information on Programs and Courses - no Mid-Sem exam was planned this semester. COMP1100 seems to have split opinions in the class. Students concerned have been recommended to talk to their Class Reps. MATH1013 (joint with JCOS reps) is planning to set a more lenient exam and marking standards to take Sem 1 challenges into account. This will/has been communicated with the class.	

Social Initiatives

We have reached out to the honours convenors of each school to give us an insight into their recommendation regarding choosing a topic and approaching a potential supervisor for students planning on undertaking their honours projects soon. We are now attempting to organise a panel online where students can ask questions and advice about honours projects to a panel of academic staff and students that have already done /are doing their honours projects.

Other Agendas

Agenda	Further Information	
N/A		

Reference F

COLLEGE OF LAW REPRESENTATIVES REPORT CRC 3

Autumn and Winter Courses

We have had a lot of correspondence with the College of Law regarding the running of autumn and winter courses. The college first flagged their intention to increase the number of courses offered when students were being recalled from exchange programs as they were looking for a way to ensure these students were not significantly adversely impacted. The college increased their offerings in these periods from 2 courses to 10 and we have been able to promote this through social media.

We have had a number of students get in contact regarding the caps some courses have in place as well as prerequisite limitations. We were successful in getting the prerequisites reviewed and modified for Environmental Law, following on from a student enquiry. Whilst we were unable to increase numbers of places available in capped courses we did raise this issue with college staff. In response to the concerns we raised the college admin team sent out further details outlining the reasoning behind the caps on places as well as courses that were still available. All autumn and winter courses in the college of law will be running online.

Use of Proctorio

Following on from earlier discussions with the college surrounding assessment changes, we were able to receive confirmation from the Associate Dean Education that the college will not be using Proctorio for any semester 1 assessments. This is a very pleasing outcome and reduces a large amount of stress and pressure on students.

LLB Review

We have had some student enquires concerning when the LLB review will be released. We have been in contact with the LLB Convenor Wayne Morgan who confirmed that it is in its final draft form, pending approval by the college academic staff. He is optimistic that this meeting shall be able to be held this month, noting the delay being due to COVID-19.

Impact of CRS and NCN on LLB Honours Marking

The CoL subdean helpfully sent out an email outlining the impact on students electing to CRS courses this semester on their eligibility for an honours grade. We thank the Cam for his clarification here and for their response to an issue we had earlier raised with the college.

Reference G

CRC 3 JCOS Report

Joint College of Science Representatives: Yasmin Potts and Sai Campbell

1. Proctorio

Many students in the Joint College of Science have expressed their concern with the use of Proctorio for invigilation and we have been advocating on their behalf to ensure that Procotorio use is kept to a minimum. Sai attended the meeting with the various ADEs and general representatives on 16th April. The JCOS ADE has stated that the college cannot institute a college-wide policy on the use of Proctorio and it is essentially up to the discretion of individual course convenors. She also stated that courses would be trialling Proctorio but no decisions would be made before census date on 8th May. She also stressed that the college are very much open to ideas from the student population on alternative forms of assessment.

At this point, our current approach is individually contacting course convenors and clarifying whether they intend on using Proctorio and will consider alternative forms of assessment.

Students from particular first year courses have contacted us via the ANUSA email regarding the proposed use of Proctorio for their midsemester exams. Fortunately, this did not go ahead.

A Proctorio feedback form was set up and circulated on the JCOS reps Facebook back as well as Science Students at ANU. The responses so far (6^{th} May 2020) are summarised in Table (1).

We will continue to closely monitor the situation and applaud ANUSA's efforts to advocate on behalf of students with respect to this issue.

Table (1): Proctorio Feedback Form results as of 06/05/2020.

Course	Date of Exam	Is Proctorio planned for this course?	Follow-up
CHEM1101	13/05/2020	No	N/A
BIOL1008	04/05/2020	Unsure yet	N/A
PSYCH3016	N/A	For final exams	Contacted course convenor who confirmed that Proctorio had never been planned for this course.
PHYS3101	N/A	No	N/A
EMSC2022	08/05/2020	No	N/A

2. National Science Week

We are still planning on running National Science Week albeit on an online format. We have reached out to the various science discipline societies in hopes of collaborating with them and have received interest from the Science Society and the Computer Science Students' Association. To our surprise, we did not receive any funding from the SSAF pool this year despite having been consistently funded for the past two years at least. We are looking at alternative forms of funding such as ACT SEED grants, our own college rep pool and SEEF. On the 2nd May, Sai met with the President and Vice President of the Science Society to discuss plans for National Science Week. We are currently building a timeline of events to be run and are collaborating on applying for ACT SEED grants. We have also been working with the College of Engineering and Computer Science Representatives in planning for National Science Week. We intend on running National Science Week on the week of 15-23 August.

Reference H

CRC 3 CBE rep report

During the break and week 6 we have received several student concerns about their courses and some suggestions for the college. There has been one education committee meeting since the last CRC

CBE remote delivery

The CBE has reached out for feedback on their remote delivery so far. We would welcome any more feedback students would like to provide but the key concerns we have had raised so far have been the removal of assessment and concern over the quality of digital lectures and materials. Going forward we will be ensuring that student feedback is continued to be taken on board for the next phase of remote teaching. While the CBE has not made a formal announcement about semester 2 I believe they are preparing for it to be delivered remotely.

Proctorio

In both the feedback document we provided to the CBE as well as the education committee this week Proctorio has been discussed. In the education committee meeting the Associate Dean of Education said that the decision would ultimately rest with convenors and there would not be a college level rule, however she anticipated it would be a small number of courses that used it. We emphasised that informing students whether a course is using Proctorio before census date is incredibly important and will alleviate a lot of stress and anxiety. This was supported however the convenors will only receive access to the testing website on the 4th of May which will be 4 days before the census on the 8th. Hopefully, any courses that are planning to use it are quick in their announcements because this is a very tight turnaround.

Winter courses

We have received queries about whether there will be any winter courses running in the CBE this semester, I am currently unaware of any announced ones however we are chasing this up with the college as these would be invaluable to help the many students that have had disruptions to their programs this year. The CBE has not replied to us by the report date however we will hopefully have something soon.

Reference I

ANUSA CAP REPS

Spencer Cornish & Millie Wang CRC 3 Report

Student Concerns

Since CRC 2, we've received several messages from CAP students both on our CAP Representatives Facebook page and through our CAP Representatives email. A central concern within these messages has been the lack of clarification for academic protocol during this period of remote learning. For example, one student messaged to explicitly ask whether the assessment extension process had changed, while others, have asked when the courses using Proctorio will be announced.

Several students have also flagged how the cancellation of overseas study programs in CAP has pushed back their graduation. To counteract this, some of these students have suggested the college offer more on-campus summer and winter courses this year and next, an idea which we will discuss further with our college.

Scheduled Meeting with CAP Student Centre

After CRC 2, we scheduled fortnightly meetings with members of the CAP student centre to create a new avenue for discussion with our college. So far, we've had two meetings and both were mainly focused on the use of Proctorio within CAP. From what we've been told, Proctorio will be used far less frequently in CAP than in other colleges, limited primarily to CAP language and economics courses (however the specific courses using the software are still undecided). In these meetings, we mentioned the handful of issues students have had with Proctorio (i.e. privacy concerns, its inflexibility with students that have children, the bandwidth requirements being too demanding for rural students, etc.) and were assured these will be considered during testing and our colleges' rollout of the software. In particular, Access and Inclusion will be generally relied upon to help students in exceptional circumstances and who are entirely unable to use the software.

CAP Student Office Meetings

In April, we had the CAP Curriculum 3 and CAP Education Committee 3 meetings, where the discussion of how the university's use of Proctorio would affect CAP courses. The deduction made from the meeting was that the convenors of most CAP courses would be able to create alternative assessments, and not warrant the use of Proctorio. However, it seems that language courses may not

have an alternative option in terms of assessment style.

ANUSA Meetings

The issues of Proctorio and how to go about them from a student perspective was a major source of discussion at both the ANUSA OGM and SRC meetings in April.

CAP Degree Q&A with Degree Convenors

On April 7, the CAP Student Centre also facilitated a BINSS Q&A with the new degree convenor, and this proved quite beneficial to those who attended, as they were able to ask or clarify any questions they had about their degree program/structure, and how it has been affected by the pandemic.